

The Successes and Failures of the Initial COVID-19 Pandemic Response in Romania

Stefan Dascalu^{1,2,*}

¹*Department of Zoology, University of Oxford, United Kingdom*

²*Avian Influenza Virus, The Pirbright Institute, United Kingdom*

**Corresponding author. Email address: stefan.dascalu@dtc.ox.ac.uk*

Abstract

In the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, countries around the world varied in the strength and timeliness of their responses. In Romania, specific challenges were faced with regards to managing the spread and limiting the impact of the disease, ranging from healthcare infrastructure to demographic and sociocultural aspects. As the country has a sizeable diaspora, major difficulties were faced when large numbers of individuals from highly affected areas returned to Romania. However, the fast implementation of control measures successfully averted a surge in the number of COVID-19 cases. This delayed the overburdening of an already challenged healthcare system during the initial phases of the epidemic. Furthermore, early control was facilitated by the exploitation of communication channels that penetrated all layers of society, from ordinary citizens to governmental authorities and high-ranking religious figures. The management of the COVID-19 crisis in Romania illustrates the importance of a fast initial response which takes into account the role played by sociocultural aspects in the context of an epidemic. As the challenges faced by Romania are not unique, these results could inform future public health strategies worldwide.

Keywords: Romania; COVID-19; coronavirus; pandemic; epidemic; public health; healthcare; policy; diaspora; sociocultural;

1. Introduction

The severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2), the causative agent of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), has rapidly spread across the world. On 11th March 2020, the disease was declared a pandemic by the World Health Organization (WHO) (1). In response to this, most countries concentrated their initial efforts on blocking transmission by quarantining confirmed cases and isolating contacts. With the number of infected individuals increasing rapidly, governments began to employ more restrictive procedures concerning the activities and movements of the general population. However, the effectiveness of these responses varied both between and within countries due to several factors such as timeliness, preparedness of healthcare systems, and even sociocultural aspects that influenced the awareness and compliance of the public.

In Romania, the authorities followed WHO recommendations, thereby implementing measures in a similar manner to other countries that were affected by the novel coronavirus (2). However, challenges were faced at various stages of epidemic control, including large numbers of citizens returning from abroad, inadequate healthcare system infrastructure, and sociocultural determinants. In this paper, the successes and failures of the COVID-19 response in Romania are presented in order to inform future strategies in the context of an ongoing pandemic. As important lessons can be learned from the series of events which unfolded in Romania, parallels could be drawn in order to aid the management of future public health crises.

2. The Early Stages of the Romanian COVID-19 Epidemic

On 26th February 2020, the first case of COVID-19 was confirmed in Gorj county in south-western Romania (3). The infected individual had been in close contact with an Italian national who visited Romania between 18th and 22th February and was tested positive upon returning to Italy. Indeed, it was the Italian authorities that alerted their Romanian counterparts, thereby facilitating the rapid identification and isolation of contacts, some of whom later tested positive for SARS-CoV-2. Moreover, as the first patient did not exhibit any symptoms of COVID-19, a potential scenario of superspreading was avoided (4).

Although “patient zero” was identified early on in Romania, other cases soon followed which were not epidemiologically linked to the first infections. By 14th March, Romania exceeded 100

confirmed cases, most of them being Romanian citizens who were returning from highly affected areas (5). Shortly thereafter, local transmission surpassed the importation of cases (6). In response to the increasing number of infections, a state of emergency was declared on 16th March, whereby certain rights such as freedom of movement were limited and non-essential businesses were closed (7). On 25th March, Romania increased these restrictions by instituting a military curfew (8). The new measures included confining citizens over the age of 65 to their homes and reducing the daily movement of the population to a minimum, such as essential shopping and visiting pharmacies or hospitals. On 26th March, the total number of confirmed cases exceeded 1000, and there were serious concerns that the healthcare system would be overwhelmed if the infection rate continued to increase. Indeed, the country started facing severe problems in managing the rising number of COVID-19 patients.

3. Returning Citizens and the Importation of COVID-19 Cases into Romania

Romania has one of the largest diasporas in the European Union (EU), with more than three million citizens living abroad (9). Due to the economic uncertainties and panic-stricken atmosphere associated with the COVID-19 pandemic, many expatriates returned to Romania, especially from severely affected countries such as Italy or France (7). As human migratory movement was shown to be a good predictor of the magnitude of an early epidemic, the successive waves of returning citizens posed an enormous challenge to border control and healthcare authorities (10). This problem needed to be addressed rapidly, as the initial stages of spread were crucial in determining the outcomes of epidemic control. Furthermore, the concerns of the public about these issues required careful management, as improper communication had the potential to result in a stigmatisation of returning expatriates (11,12).

In March 2020 alone, more than 250,000 Romanians returned from abroad, and the numbers were projected to increase in the weeks before Easter (13). As an early response, all Romanian nationals who were returning from regions affected by COVID-19 were required to sign a declaration of compliance to a 14-day period of self-isolation (2,7). However, many citizens did not report truthfully about where they were returning from, with some even taking diverted routes to enter Romania (7). A dramatic example was the case of a retired officer who lied about not having travelled abroad when he was hospitalised (14). By the time he was diagnosed with COVID-19, he had infected at least 30 people, including medical personnel. Furthermore, there

were countless examples of people disregarding the official guidelines by participating in large social gatherings (15). This resulted in hundreds of people being quarantined after coming into contact with confirmed patients.

In response to the widespread disregard of official guidelines, the authorities introduced mandatory self-isolation or institutionalised quarantine for those returning from moderately or severely affected countries, respectively (16). An important aspect is that the police escorted the majority of returning citizens to quarantine facilities in their home counties, thereby avoiding an overwhelming of infrastructure in the border regions (17). However, these actions also influenced public opinion, as Romanian expatriates were blamed and vilified for spreading COVID-19 (18). In response to this, messages targeted at both the local population and returning citizens were delivered by government authorities and public personalities, including religious figures (19,20). These actions not only informed the public about the COVID-19 epidemic, but also limited the stigmatisation of returning expatriates. Moreover, by raising awareness, these measures likely reduced the contribution of imported cases to the initial spread of SARS-CoV-2. Indeed, these early interventions were vital in reducing the impact of the challenges that were soon faced throughout the country.

4. Responses of the Romanian Healthcare System

In Romania, the majority of medical services are provided through the public healthcare system, which still largely relies on old infrastructure built under the former communist regime (21). In addition, Romania has the lowest health expenditure of all EU countries in both percentage of gross domestic product (GDP) and per capita expenditure (22). These shortcomings already caused issues during previous epidemics and emergency situations, especially due to a lack of necessary equipment, inadequate medical facilities, and insufficient supplies (23,24). Furthermore, the Romanian healthcare system also faces the problem of understaffing due to the continuous emigration of medical personnel. Consequently, many rural areas have no proximal access to healthcare units, with the closest medical facilities often being located at considerable distances (25). Together, these pre-existing issues exacerbated the challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic.

By the end of March 2020, an increasing number of Romanian hospitals were treating COVID-19 cases (26). As infections started to be reported among medical personnel, many wards were

closed and patients with other conditions were either transferred within the same hospital or to other medical facilities. However, in many situations, this type of response was not employed early enough. As a consequence, infections started spreading rapidly among healthcare workers and patients, resulting in hospitals and even entire cities being quarantined.

A dramatic example of such a scenario occurred at the county hospital of Suceava, in north-eastern Romania (27). There, improper management coupled with a lack of protocols and inadequate protective equipment resulted in an explosion of COVID-19 cases. In addition, the hospital management attempted to hide the irregularities and not report the initial cases among medical personnel. Sadly, patients with critical conditions were infected and many of them died due to complications associated with COVID-19. Consequently, on 30th March, as more and more cases were being reported, the government decided that Suceava and several neighboring localities were to enter complete lockdown. Additionally, the administration of the county hospital was taken over by the military, which acquired appropriate protective equipment and instituted strict protocols for all medical personnel. The unfortunate series of events that unfolded in Suceava demonstrates the crucial role of the management body of medical institutions during an ongoing public health crisis. Furthermore, it also shows the need for elaborate protocols and emergency provisions of medical supplies in order to avoid potential tragedies.

In light of events such as the one in Suceava, severe concerns arose about supplies of protective equipment and the availability of medical resources. Although healthcare authorities reiterated that sufficient provisions exist and/or that new orders are on the way, the situation in local hospitals did not reflect this (28). Consequently, because of the dangerous conditions in which they were required to work, several doctors and nurses across the country presented their formal resignation (29). Their concerns were not limited to the safety of the healthcare workers themselves, but also included the wellbeing of patients who were not yet infected with SARS-CoV-2. As some of these resignations came into effect, alarms were raised at a nation-wide scale, prompting the local and national authorities to accelerate the provisioning of necessary resources to handle the epidemic.

At the same time, concerns arose with regards to the effects of widespread resignations on the already understaffed healthcare system. These waves of resignations, which were intended to raise awareness of issues in the healthcare system, created a public outcry (29,30). Indeed, these actions gave the impression of patients being abandoned in a time of uttermost need. As a first

response, government officials debated the withdrawal of rights to practice medicine from the resigning healthcare workers (30). This highlighted the challenges faced by medical personnel in reporting issues within the healthcare system. It further demonstrated that hasty and uncoordinated actions may lead to public unrest, thereby emphasizing the responsibilities held by medical staff outside of their standard professional settings during health crises.

5. The Importance of Sociocultural Factors in Epidemic Control

Sociocultural determinants specific to Romania influenced the management and control of the COVID-19 pandemic. Extensive corruption has been plaguing the Romanian healthcare system for years, which has resulted in the population losing trust in its services (21,24,31). As a consequence, the prospect of being denied essential care and/or acquiring nosocomial infections upon hospitalisation deterred people from seeking medical aid (32).

In order to raise awareness about COVID-19, the Romanian authorities initiated a nationwide information campaign through various media channels, including television and social media (33). This encouraged preventive measures such as social distancing, the wearing of face masks and the use of disinfectants. In addition, as more restrictive measures had to be enforced, the necessity of these actions was clarified by politicians and healthcare officials on a regular basis.

However, the numerous fines issued by the authorities during the initial stages of the epidemic illustrated the reluctance of many citizens to comply with the restrictions to their daily lives (34). Situations of public unrest also became apparent, especially where quarantine centres for suspected COVID-19 patients were opened (35). In some cases, violent outbreaks were only narrowly avoided. These situations were mainly caused by confusing and often poorly delivered information which did not take into account specific sociocultural determinants. Romania has one of the highest levels of poverty, social exclusion, and restricted access to education in the EU, and any public information campaigns would have needed to consider these aspects (36).

Romania also ranks among the most religious countries in the EU, with over 80% of its population identifying as Orthodox Christian (24,37). While most major religions and other Christian denominations in Europe swiftly announced measures in response to the pandemic, the European Orthodox Churches were among the slowest to respond, partly due to their highly conservative doctrines (38). Indeed, Orthodox rituals and ceremonies had the potential to dramatically increase

COVID-19 transmission events, as they often involve large gatherings of people and close contact between believers. However, despite shortcomings and delays, the Romanian Orthodox Church followed the recommended measures and advised all believers and clerics to take appropriate precautions (38,39). In addition, through the media channels of the Church, governmental advice was reiterated alongside traditional religious guidance, including content directly addressing returning emigrants (20). These communications and further efforts were the result of an active dialogue between experts and high-ranking Church officials. Furthermore, in order to support the collective efforts to reduce the burden of the pandemic, the Church adapted pre-existing structures to offer charitable aid to the vulnerable and even create quarantine centres for COVID-19 patients (39). This demonstrates the need for healthcare authorities to establish efficient channels of communication, which penetrate all layers of society, and subsequently exploit them during public health crises. When combined with conventional control measures, these approaches will simultaneously inform and guide public opinion with regards to healthcare issues.

6. Conclusion

The challenges faced during the early stages of the COVID-19 epidemic in Romania have revealed valuable insights into areas which are in need of major improvements. The most apparent issues were found within the healthcare system, where a combination of mismanagement, ignored concerns of medical staff, and inadequate infrastructure drastically weakened the potential of the pandemic response. However, by promptly addressing these key issues, a scenario of uncontrolled spread was avoided. The rapid employment of containment measures coupled with the dissemination of information through all available channels was instrumental in reaching this outcome. Indeed, by early April 2020, the increase in incidence in Romania was comparable to that of moderately affected countries (40). Despite this largely positive outcome, the COVID-19 pandemic has also highlighted areas of the Romanian healthcare system where improvements are required in order for similar scenarios to be successfully managed in the future. Nevertheless, the early stages of this crisis illustrated the importance of both reacting rapidly and considering specific sociocultural aspects in the context of an epidemic. Indeed, such future approaches will make the best use of the available resources and channels of communication during an ongoing health crisis.

7. Author Contributions

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and approved it for publication.

8. Funding

This work was funded by the Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council (BBSRC), grant number BB/M011224/1.

9. Declaration of Interest

The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

10. Acknowledgements

I am deeply grateful to Dr. Patrik G. Flammer for the helpful suggestions which he provided throughout the drafting of this paper. I would also like to express my appreciation to Andreea Itu for proofreading the manuscript.

References

1. World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) Situation Report – 67. (2020).
2. Romanian National Centre for the Surveillance and Control of Communicable Diseases (CNSCBT). The Prevention and Control of Suspected Infections with the New Coronavirus within Sanitary Units. (2020) Available at: <http://www.cnscbt.ro/index.php/ghiduri-si-protocoale/1331-prevenirea-si-controlul-infectiilor-suspecte-cu-noul-coronavirus-in-unitatile-sanitare/file> [Accessed March 25, 2020]

3. The first coronavirus case in Romania. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://www.digi24.ro/stiri/actualitate/primul-caz-de-coronavirus-in-romania-1266806> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
4. Frieden TR, Lee CT. Identifying and Interrupting Superspreading Events—Implications for Control of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2020) **26**: doi:10.3201/eid2606.200495
5. Schitea R. Analysis of the first 100 #COVID19 patients in România. What have we learned so far and what must we do further? *Rap gardă* (2020) Available at: <https://raportuldegarda.ro/articol/analiza-primii-100-pacienti-covid19-romania-ce-am-invatat-pana-acum-ce-trebuie-sa-facem-in-continuare/> [Accessed March 30, 2020]
6. Romanian National Centre for the Surveillance and Control of Communicable Diseases (CNSCBT). Weekly evolution of confirmed COVID-19 cases. (2020).
7. Coronavirus in Romania: PM announces harsher penalties for those who help spread Covid-19. *Rom Insid* (2020) Available at: <https://www.romania-insider.com/coronavirus-romania-penalties-disease-control> [Accessed March 25, 2020]
8. Military Ordinance 3/2020. (2020).
9. Talent Abroad: A Review of Romanian Emigrants. OECD (2019). doi:10.1787/bac53150-en
10. Kraemer MUG, Yang C-H, Gutierrez B, Wu C-H, Klein B, Pigott DM, du Plessis L, Faria NR, Li R, Hanage WP, et al. The effect of human mobility and control measures on the COVID-19 epidemic in China. *Science* (80-) (2020)eabb4218. doi:10.1126/science.abb4218
11. Liem A, Wang C, Wariyanti Y, Latkin CA, Hall BJ. The neglected health of international migrant workers in the COVID-19 epidemic. *The Lancet Psychiatry* (2020) **7**:e20. doi:10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30076-6
12. Kluge HHP, Jakab Z, Bartovic J, D’Anna V, Severoni S. Refugee and migrant health in the COVID-19 response. *Lancet* (2020) **0**: doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30791-1
13. Despescu: 250.000 Romanians have returned to the country in March. 50.000 returned from Italy. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://www.digi24.ro/stiri/actualitate/despescu-250-000-italy>

- de-romani-s-au-intors-in-tara-in-martie-50-000-au-venit-din-italia-1285195 [Accessed April 9, 2020]
14. Rădulescu A. Retired police officer that quarantined an entire hospital is now under investigation. *Radio Free Eur Rom* (2020) Available at: <https://romania.europalibera.org/a/coronavirus-romania-pacient-cu-dosar-penal-politist-israel-spital-carantina/30481648.html> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 15. A man from Suceava, positive for coronavirus, came into contact with 150 people before he was diagnosed. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://www.digi24.ro/stiri/actualitate/social/un-barbat-din-suceava-confirmat-cu-coronavirus-a-intrat-in-contact-cu-150-de-persoane-inainte-de-a-fi-diagnosticat-1277724> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 16. About 4,800 people entered the country through Customs Nădlac II in the last 24 hours. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://romania.europalibera.org/a/circa-4-800-de-persoane-au-intrat-in-tara-prin-vama-nadlac-ii-in-ultimele-24-de-ore/30498928.html> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 17. Those who reached the western border from “red areas”, escorted by police to the home counties where they were quarantined. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://www.digi24.ro/stiri/actualitate/orban-trebuie-sa-existe-aceasi-mobilizare-a-politiei-de-frontiera-si-dsp-si-pentru-ruta-prin-bulgaria-pe-vidin-calafat-1273507> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 18. A member of parliament criticises Romanians from the diaspora. *Stirileprotv.ro* (2020) Available at: <https://stirileprotv.ro/stiri/politic/un-parlamentar-ii-critica-pe-unii-romanii-din-diaspora-zici-ca-noi-suntem-datori-la-ei.html> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 19. Romania Insider. Coronavirus: President asks Romanians living abroad not to come to the country for Easter. (2020) Available at: <https://www.romania-insider.com/iohannis-diaspora-eastern-return-march-2020> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 20. Istrate T. Bishop of Huși: ”do not be upset on the Romanians from the diaspora”. *Libertatea* (2020) Available at: <https://www.libertatea.ro/stiri/episcopul-de-husi-apel-catre-compatrioti-nu-va-revoltati-pe-romanii-din-diaspora-ei-nu-devin-pesto-noapte-monstri-2921365> [Accessed April 9, 2020]

21. Vladescu C, Scintee SG, Olsavszky V, Hernandez-Quevedo C, Sagan A. Romania: Health System Review. *Health Syst Transit* (2016) **18**:1–170.
22. World Health Organization. Global Health Expenditure Database. Available at: <https://apps.who.int/nha/database/Select/Indicators/en> [Accessed March 31, 2020]
23. Romanian Ministry of Internal Affairs. Report on the lessons learned from the Colectiv nightclub fire. (2016)
24. Dascalu S. Measles Epidemics in Romania: Lessons for Public Health and Future Policy. *Front Public Heal* (2019) **7**:98. doi:10.3389/fpubh.2019.00098
25. Neagu A. Map of the medical staff deficit: 424 localities in Romania have no family doctor, and 1,098 localities have insufficient family doctors. *hotnews.ro* (2019) Available at: <https://www.hotnews.ro/stiri-sanatate-23561486-harta-deficitului-medici-424-localitati-din-romania-nu-niciun-medic-familie-iar-1-098-localitati-medici-familie-insuficienti-pentru-acoperi-populatia.htm> [Accessed April 1, 2020]
26. Pora A. 17 hospitals in Romania affected by coronavirus, more than 150 infected medical staff, tens more await the test results. *Radio Free Eur Rom* (2020) Available at: <https://romania.europalibera.org/a/spitale-din-romania-atinse-de-coronavirus-pest-150-de-cadre-medicale-infectate-alte-zeci-asteapta-rezultatul-testelor/30512791.html> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
27. Mutler A. Romania's "Lombardy": How A Small Romanian Region Got So Badly Infected By The Coronavirus. *Radio Free Eur* (2020) Available at: <https://www.rferl.org/a/romania-s-lombardy-how-a-small-romanian-region-got-so-badly-infected-by-the-coronavirus/30520630.html> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
28. Coronavirus in Romania: Abandoned dead, patients kept unaccompanied and without drugs, doctors without equipment and outdated authorities. *ziare.com* (2020) Available at: <http://www.ziare.com/stiri/coronavirus/coronavirus-in-romania-morti-abandonati-bolnavi-tinuti-nemancati-si-fara-medicamente-medici-fara-echipamente-si-autoritati-depasite-1604454> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
29. List of hospitals in Romania where medical personnel resigned because of COVID-19. *forbes.ro* (2020) Available at: <https://www.forbes.ro/lista-spitalelor-din-romania-de-unde->

- personalul-medical-demisionat-din-cauza-virusului-covid-19-158413 [Accessed April 9, 2020]
30. The government is considering tougher measures for resigning doctors. Orban: It is easy to say that you no longer practice medicine, but Romania also lacks medical staff. *hotnews.ro* (2020) Available at: <https://www.hotnews.ro/stiri-coronavirus-23770735-coronavirus-guvern-interzicerea-dreptului-libera-practica-medici.htm> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 31. Ungureanu MI, Gheorghe A, Voinea ŞA. Patients are denied care because of corruption in Romania. *Lancet* (2017) **390**:2139. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32811-8
 32. The heartbreaking testimony of a coronavirus patient in Suceava. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://www.digi24.ro/stiri/actualitate/sanatate/marturia-sfasietoare-a-unei-paciente-cu-coronavirus-din-suceava-nu-aveam-nici-macar-cu-ce-sa-luam-medicamentele-1284734> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 33. General Secretariat of the Romanian Government. Press Release 27 February. (2020) Available at: <https://sgg.gov.ro/new/comunicat-de-pres-a-12/> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 34. Considerably higher fines for violating military orders. What happens to those who leave in isolation and quarantine. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://www.digi24.ro/stiri/actualitate/amenzi-considerabil-mai-mari-pentru-incalcarea-ordonantelor-militare-ce-patesc-cei-care-pleaca-din-izolare-si-carantina-1283392> [Accessed April 9, 2020]
 35. Uprising in a village in Arges declared a quarantine center for coronavirus patients. *Digi24* (2020) Available at: <https://www.digi24.ro/stiri/actualitate/oameni-iesiti-cu-topoare-in-strada-intr-un-sat-declarat-centru-de-carantina-pentru-pacientii-cu-coronavirus-aici-ati-gasit-prostia-1267144> [Accessed April 4, 2020]
 36. Eurostat. Europe 2020 indicators-poverty and social exclusion Statistics Explained.
 37. Pew Research Center. Eastern and Western Europeans Differ on Importance of Religion, Views of Minorities, and Key Social Issues. (2020) Available at: <https://www.pewforum.org/2018/10/29/eastern-and-western-europeans-differ-on-importance-of-religion-views-of-minorities-and-key-social-issues/> [Accessed March 25, 2020]

38. Synovitz R. Coronavirus Vs. The Church: Orthodox Traditionalists Stand Behind The Holy Spoon. *RFE/RL* (2020) Available at: <https://www.rferl.org/a/coronavirus-vs-the-church-orthodox-traditionalists-stand-behind-the-holy-spoon/30492749.html> [Accessed March 26, 2020]
39. The Chancellery of the Holy Synod of the Romanian Orthodox Church. New measures regarding religious services and social activities of the Church. (2020) Available at: <https://basilica.ro/noi-masuri-privind-slujbele-si-activitatile-sociale-bisericessti/> [Accessed March 25, 2020]
40. Coronavirus Cases. *Worldometer* (2020) doi:10.1101/2020.01.23.20018549V2